
SCOTTISH ATHLETICS OFFICIALS COMMISSION

Minutes of Meeting

Held at Scottish Athletics, The Gyle, Edinburgh
On 31st August 2016
Present

Margaret Brown (Convenor)

 
Joyce Rammell
Brenda Stephen(Secretary)


Alistair Aitchison 

Dave Biggin




Shona Malcolm

Mike Forrest




Liz Wilder


Marjory Cook




Mark Munro
Claire Archbold



Rob Dalziel
Leslie Roy




Kenny Marshall

Ann Carter
1. Apologies: Margaret McInally, Margaret Ann MacLachlan, Alasdair Love
2. Chairman’s Opening Remarks
Margaret introduced Mark Munro and thanked him for attending the Commission Meeting.  After a very busy season, she also thanked the members of the Commission for all their work.  The last two weeks had been especially busy and she commented on the extensive work to be carried out by those officials coping with Report, particularly for TRINITY events.
It was with great sadness that Margaret talked about the death recently of Frank Burns.  She, and others on the Commission, had attend the funeral and had been overwhelmed by the numbers there to pay tribute to a man who had been involved in numerous organisations in his beloved Airdrie.  As someone commented at the funeral ‘He was one of the good guys’.  A minutes silence was observed.

3. Matters Arising from minutes of meeting of 24th May 2016.
P1 
Submissions for UK Peer Groups had been received from Discipline Heads.

Margaret asked if the Radio Protocol had improved performance at Championships.  While most felt it had, it is still a work in progress.  Claire suggested that Presentations may need a separate channel.
Field Peer Group – information in the current Field Report.

P2
New Rule Book – still lots of areas for further study and discussion – Conference may give a platform for this.

A definitive policy for Scottish Championship events on some issues – Coaches position, Conduct Warnings etc.– needs to be considered.  It was felt that it would be an issue to raise at TRING meeting. 

Use of tablets – there have been technical issues with WiFi and this is a development which is still in its early, teething stages.

The advances in the use of RAINBOW and other developments in IT, used regularly by Photo Finish and Results, has placed Scotland ahead of other parts of UK in use of IT.  
Mark Munro recently appointed to the role of Chief Executive addressed the meeting.

He started by thanking the Commission and all officials for coping admirably with the challenges of the summer season.  He had received positive messages congratulating officials for a job well done.

A proposal for a Reward Scheme had been circulated to the members of the Commission prior to the meeting.  Mark stressed that this was a first draft and that he was happy for the Commission to make any alterations.  

***SCOTTISH ATHLETICS PROPOSED REWARD SCHEME FOR OFFICIALS

Following a meeting with Mark Munro, Interim CEO, Scottish Athletics are proposing the following annual Reward Scheme for all officials.

The Reward Scheme suggested is NOT cast in stone and is open to discussion and adjustment as the Officials’ Commission sees fit. 

There was a set of suggestions on allowance for kit/equipment to be added to the existing Mileage allowances. 

 These suggestions were looked at by the Commission to start the process.
In addition to the above, Starters would have their gun licence renewed (every 5 years) and ammunition paid for in addition to where they fit into the above hierarchy.  However, this would mean dissolution of the £5.00 fee which is currently paid to all Starters per meeting in addition to expenses and ammunition costs.

The amounts suggested would be towards Kit and Equipment as decided by, and administered by the Officials’ Commission.

The Benefits shown would need to take into account availability and deployment of officials at all of our major events, Indoors, Outdoors and Off Track.

It should be acknowledged that SA are showing willing to recognise all officials on an annual basis and that the proposed package would equate to around £5-6K.

A short discussion took place 

Dave –  consultation process to ensure a situation fair to all.

Kenny –  clarification on those officials with different grade at more than one discipline.

Mike – situation for tax – use of kit/equipment – rather than money

Rob – a need to target officials with a regular commitment to scottishathletic events.

Shona – a more even distribution of Reward.  Use of money for a common good event.  Different Levels targeted with specific Rewards as they advance.

Leslie – need for Commission to make an early decision to access money this financial year.

***It was decided to form a Sub Group – Margaret Brown,  Margaret Ann, Shona and Alasdhair (suggested names) – to make any necessary amendments to the proposal
4. Chairman’s Report  (Report from Margaret Brown)
Overview

Another successful year of outdoor Championships completed, and everyone deserves a well-earned rest.  I know that there are still a few events to be completed, however, the busiest times of the year are behind us.

As always there were challenges, highlights, disappointments, accidents (Dave Biggin, Sylvia Wilson, Evelyn Robertson, Janet Grigor), surgeries (Pam Ross), and probably many others I have just not remembered or been aware of . . . .!  And, of course, a marriage of two officials (Andrew Minnis & Melissa Robertson)

Despite all of the above we somehow manage to ‘make it work’.  

The Newsletter continues to carry Officials’ News to all – thanks to Brenda for her hard work and persuasive approach and Sue Gifford for actually physically making it happen.

UKA Peer Group Nominations

Scottish Officials have again been nominated for consideration onto UKA Peer Groups as follows:

Starting Team  -  Margaret Werrett

Field  -  Joyce Rammell

Track  -  Joyce Wighton

We await information from Andrew Clatworthy regarding the next step.

Honorary Life Membership

Names were suggested from the Officials’ Commission and submitted to SA for worthy consideration of a HLM and Vic Hockley selected.  This will be awarded at the Annual Awards Dinner in October.

Annual Awards Dinner 2016 

Once again the Officials’ Commission has been allocated a table. This is normally, in the first instance, filled by those being allocated an award and their partners.  However, there may be seats to be filled by other Commission members if so desired.  Please advise ASAP if you would like to be included in 2016.

Annual Officials Awards

Commission members have been asked to suggest names for the following awards – 

Official of the Year

Raymond Hutchison Trophy for Services to Officiating

It is absolutely necessary, when suggesting someone, that you provide the necessary details of the individual and also the reason(s) why they should be seriously considered.  Without this information the name(s) will not be considered.

A couple of names have been suggested and these are currently under consideration.

SA Proposed Officials’ Reward Scheme

Discussion needs to take place regarding the suggested proposal from SA to introduce an Officials’ Reward Scheme.

A copy of the proposal is attached as a separate document.  

Outdoor De-Briefing Meeting 

A meeting to review the outdoor season is taking place on Monday 26 September, Chaired by Ally Love.  If anyone has comments they would wish to be included please make contact with Ally.  As NTD at the Senior/U17 Championship I have been extracting comments made by Chiefs in their Trinity Reports in order that these can be discussed.  Perhaps other NTDs throughout the season could do the same.
5. Officials Recruitment & Development Officer Report – August 2016. (Report from Shona Malcolm)
RRR Sub Group met in May, from that meeting we have - 

· Made up a Come & Try Starting Poster and emailed to all Clubs, put on Website, appeared in every programme, sent to all Stadiums and sent to all SA National Club Manages.

· Come & Try took place at the Ages Group Champs in August. 4 people on Saturday & 2 people on Sunday. All given date of 10th December for Level 1 course. Have 12 names on a list for the training in December. 

· At the Age Groups we took more pictures of all the disciplines groups with a view to sending these to the designer for updating of a generic poster. Once done this will be sent to all clubs. The next targeted group will be field. 

In June I attended the UKA Education & Training Sub Group. This meeting was more about update on how the tutor training was going and the way forward. From the pilot in 2015, a course writers’ course was held and since then 4 courses have been delivered in England & Wales covering 20 tutors.    It was decided that the courses should have no more than 8 tutors and 6 would be the preferred number. The deadline for training of all tutors would be January 2018. 

Tutors’ training was delivered to 5 current Scottish tutors and 3 possible new tutors on 23/24 August. The plan for Scotland would be to support the Tutors with the new training methods and with co delivery of new courses. Also to upskill other current and potential tutors.

Date for the UKA Level 4 & CMA courses were set for the 5/6 November 2016 in Birmingham.

We still await the health & safety and Generic courses going online.

Upgrading’s trickle in slowly and as it takes 3-4 weeks for a licence to come through once updated on the system, could all peer group heads please get paperwork to me for anyone going to a new Level 2 (old 2b) or Level 3 (old 2c). 

Training – the plan is to get a calendar of dates together for the winter session and try and run New Level 1 courses Regional in venues that are suitable. This worked well last winter in Meadowmill, Grangemouth, Aberdeen & Inverness. Also to run an Assistant Officials course for the Glasgow Volunteers possibly on the same day as the Starters Course 10/December at the Emirates and link this with a Health & Safety course. We do need some Health & Safety courses soon as we have some officials waiting for that to get their licence.  

***A discussion took place on the issue of availability of courses for those who had already shown an interest and had attended Championships but who could not claim expenses – Shona has been doing everything possible to ensure she feels supported and promised back dating of experience and expenses.  It is a transition period and it will take time to establish new courses.
6. Track & Field Officials’ Coordinator’s Report (Report from Rob Dalziel)

Mail chimp Trinity Officials List, statistics (25/08/16)

· 600 subscribers

· 22 Unsubscribed

· 20 Cleaned

Winter 2016/17 Availability List will be sent out by Friday 2nd September for return by Tuesday 18th October
Events:

Scottish Athletics Championship Events

Saturday 14th January. National Open

Saturday 28th January, Scottish Senior & U17 Championships

Sunday 5th February, U12 Super TEAMS

Saturday 11th February, Age Group Championships

Sunday 12th February, Age Group Championships

Saturday 4th March, Masters Championships (+ Combined Events, Relays?)

Sunday 5th March, Masters Championships(+ Combined Events, Relays?) 

Scottish Schools Athletic Association Championships

Wednesday 1st February 

Thursday 2nd February

Scottish Athletics Indoor League Meetings

Match 1, Sunday 8th January 

Match 2, Saturday 22nd January 

Match 3, Sunday 19th February 

Final Saturday 25th February
Scottish University & College Athletics Meetings

Wednesday 19th October, Fresher's Match 

Saturday 4th February, Indoor Championships
Open Graded Meetings

Grangemouth Open Graded Meetings

Wednesday 07/12/16 

Wednesday 11/01/17 

Wednesday 08/02/17 

Wednesday 08/03/17

Glasgow Athletics Association Meetings, Emirates

Tuesday 27th December. Yuletide 12's Competition 09:30-12:30 

Tuesday 27th December. Yuletide Open Graded 13:00-17:00

Aberdeen Open Graded Meetings

Awaiting dates

North Lanarkshire Open Graded Meetings, Ravenscraig

Wednesday 26/10/16

Saturday 19/11/16

Wednesday 30/11/16

Wednesday 25/01/17

Saturday 18/02/17

Wednesday 29/03/17

Online Championships list will be editable by Scottish Athletics Events Team

7. Recruitment, Retention and Rewards Sub Group (Report Dave Biggin)
*There has been no formal meeting since the 23 May meeting

‘Specific targeting of certain disciplines eg Start group’ issue has been supported with Shona organising a

‘Come and Try’ opportunity at both days of the Ages groups and 6 people attended over both days. Andrew Minnis and Ally Love kindly showed those interested around and described what happened within the discipline. The feedback was good and all intended to attend the course, now on 10th December.

Two other interested officials have being integrated into teams with good feedback due to the support materials provided and the friendliness of the officials.   Again, both are intending to attend the course while of them intends to bring his daughter also!

‘
Education and training sub group has developed New Tutor courses’. This occurred last weekend.

There is no quick solution to Recruitment and all strands will be supported when possible as evidenced above. 

A meeting will hopefully be arranged in November.

DB 31/8/16
8. Discipline Heads’ Reports.
Track – (Report by Alistair Aitchison)
Officials:

*5 officials presently progressing to Level 4.  Will be presenting one for upgrade this year, the rest are possibly two years away.

*2 officials presently progressing to Level 3. In the process of collating paperwork for one of them.

*No longer have any Level 1 officials progressing to Level 2. 
Frances Tatton

Pleased to report that Pat & Vic visited the Tatton family at home to present Frances with the money collected from the track group.  Frances has used the money to create a fruit orchard.
Field – (Report by Joyce Rammell)
COMPETITIONS

We have seen a reduction in the number of field officials making themselves available for 2-day competitions, and indeed a reduction in numbers overall being available for championships.

Championship timetables have been challenging to operate with the numbers of officials and some have had to work long days with minimal breaks. Some people have only time for 5 or 10 minutes for a lunch break. Often at the Senior and Age Group Championships, key officials have not been in place to start events due to competition running late and the championships have only completed on time due to people offering to work extra duties. I fear this can only happen for a limited period. More and more experienced – and possibly older – officials are expressing concern that this is not a sustainable position. With increasing numbers of entries, maybe extra days of competition are needed.

The other concern I have is the number of open meetings being organised by councils, especially midweek, with little regards to the number of field officials required. This puts extra pressure on the few who turn up regularly. I think organisers need to recognise that all are volunteers and cannot always be expected to give freely their time, resources and cash outlay for travel.

The field group seems to have been in the forefront of confrontation between coaches and competitions. The new rules are not specific enough for all and there has been conflict and some angry exchanges. The Commission, along with the Events Team, need to have written policy for conversations between the coaches and athletes in competition so that there is no doubt about the parameters. This will most likely be discussed at the upcoming debrief meeting.
**Leslie Roy said that there were ideas in the pipeline to try to ensure some of the problems facing officials at Championships would be lessened.

UPGRADING

We have four field judges working towards L4 but none are ready to be presented for upgrading this year.

We have had a few upgrades to both L1 from trainee and to L2 since May and I fully expect a number of our new field judges who have been working all summer to be sending in their requests.

TRAINING 

Two of us attended the Tutor training course last week. It would appear to be a more difficult journey to become an accredited tutor than it has been in the past. The upside is that our L1 officials should have a more universal overview of their journey to becoming a graded official.

PEER GROUP

I am just about to ask the L4 field contingent to make a decision on the make-up of the Field Peer Group. This should be in place soon. Unfortunately for me, the summer has been extremely busy.

Administration. –Thanks to all officials who volunteered to take on the responsibility of Admin duties this year.  Without these volunteers the Championships would not run.
Starter / Marksman – (Report from Dave Biggin)
A contribution to a protocol for Conduct warnings was sent to the Chair and apparently the final one was required at the Seniors. These awards are a most regrettable consequence of the use of the new rule book and its’ demands.

The number of active officials within the group continues to be a concern. 

We have however attracted several officials who have worked at Championships without having done a course but they have been supported by our documentation and experienced officials and have performed well. They will hopefully attend the course on the 10th December.

Angus Cameron officiated at his last outdoor event on the 21st August and considerable experience and talent has now regrettably left with him.    

Here again we must thank him for the massive contribution he has made to this group over his lifetime and he will be greatly missed.

The flexibility of officials when replacements were required during the summer events is acknowledged here with thanks.

The lack of breaks in event timetables has been commented on fairly regularly. 

The Peer group election material was sent out on Monday 29th with three candidates having made themselves available.  Shona, with thanks, will now deal with receiving the votes and undertaking the count. Once the result is verified she will aim to mail it as soon as possible after the 23rd September to all group members and others. 

It is suggested that with, unfortunately, Conduct warnings now possibly becoming a result of an irregular start, that for the next winter season at least, athletes are advised to become familiar with Rule 162.5 and its possible consequences within the ‘Notes to athletes’ circulated to them prior to an event.

Thanks are due to Mike Belch for familiarising himself with the newly available fse equipment and operating it very successfully at the Senior Championships.

Many thanks are also due to Bill Watson for his time and commitment to the work of the Peer group over the last three years. Bill’s experience and thorough investigation of issues around selections and replacements has been greatly valued, and has contributed significantly to supporting appropriate decisions being made. 

DB 25/8/16.
Timekeepers/Photo Finish- (Report from Mike Forrest)
Photo-finish and Timekeeping Peer Group Report – August 2016

Level 4 Upgrade - It is intended to put one official forward for Level 4 in November 2016 – Sadie Newell as a Timekeeper. The guidance notes confirm applications electronically by 12th November. 

Question: What is our internal deadline for submitting “paperwork” to Convenor, please?

Radio Availability and Allocation  - The availability of radios has improved considerably, however Photo-Finish Chiefs are still facing requests to provide radios for use by Track and Start teams, at non-Scottish Athletics meetings.  It is the responsibility of the meeting organiser to ensure that there are sufficient radios available to run a meeting. It would be appreciated if this could somehow be made clear to event organisers – again!

On a second issue to do with radios it is noted that at some Scottish Athletics meetings this year no radio was allocated to the Chief Timekeeper.  This is not a practice to be condoned. The Chief Timekeeper is a “department Chief” and needs to be included in the communications process.

IT Skills – Over recent years there has been a considerable increase in the use of IT in both mainstream and support activity. Photo-finish has tended by default to end up supplying team members to act as “trouble shooters” whenever issues arise. This activity has a detrimental impact on how Photo-Finish teams are organised. It has become almost standing operational procedure to allocate one team member – who is known by the code word “Dave” – to lighter duties at the start of a meeting. This issue needs to be part of the end of season review in late September.
**Additional personnel to help with the additional workload in IT was discussed – Mark (possible IT sponsorship – personnel rather than money). Margaret B (student work experience). (Possible use of officials from England who may benefit from watching operation in Scotland but who could add to numbers in team)

**Claire suggested that a specific IT review may be need in conjunction with the Debriefing scheduled.

Janet Nixon – Janet has advised us that she, and her family will be returning to Australia and the end of October 2016. Janet, an IAAF International Photo-finish judge when she arrived with us, has been a tremendous asset and a catalyst for change. Janet will be truly missed. 

Mòran taing agus mo bheannachd orra le chèile  - Many thanks and good luck to them
** The invaluable work done by Janet was recognised by all on the Commission and suggestions for a suitable reminder of her time in Scotland were discussed and Mike and Shona will work together on this.

Events Team Report (report by Alasdhair Love and Claire Archbold)
Please accept my apologies for this meeting, however Claire will be an ideal stand in on this occasion.

We would like to express our thanks and gratitude to all officials and volunteers for helping to deliver a successful season and supporting the slight tweaks we have made through the Timetabling Group and Commissions to the formats of the event.

We feel that this has been a success and with some minor amendments will improve in the future.  We had record numbers of Senior athletes enter the Senior Champs which should be the pinnacle of the outdoor season for all and with continued development we feel this will continue to grow and be a success.

We are in the enviable position that we now need to start looking at curbing the numbers of athletes that can have their entries accepted to the Championships in the younger age groups.  We piloted this in 2016 with Long Jump standards and qualifying criteria.  This will likely be tweaked for the 2017 outdoor season and expanded to more events with the aim of making the District Championships a more formal stepping stone to the National Champs.

The continued support of our officials and enthusiasm for using and developing systems such as Rainbow and False Start Equipment is appreciated and we hope to continue to strive to make our events as close to the top level as possible, both to allow officials to grow and gain experience but also to allow athletes and coaches to replicate what they see on TV.

We will be holding a formal debrief meeting with the National Technical Delegate or Meeting Manager from all the main events this season in Edinburgh on Monday 26th September.  In order to keep numbers manageable only those holding these positions are invited to attend along with representation from the Timetabling group and facilities.  If any officials have further feedback on these events please direct it through the relevant Chief official for that event.  We also intend to hold a planning meeting for the indoor season in due course.

9. Service to Members  (Report from Ann Carter)
Arrangements for the Conference are well underway. To date there are 79 officials plus 6 invited guests making 85 in all.  I have been in touch with the invited guests to ensure that they will be present and will be back in touch prior to the Conference and invite them to lunch.

For the workshops AM



Rules

-
43 officials  -  All disciplines



Disability
-
21 Officials -  Shona



Report Writing
-
7 officials – Brenda



To date there are no officials for Call Room/Admin.

For the workshops PM
What to do in unusual circumstances



Field

-
35 officials – Joyce Rammell



Track

-
23 officials  - Alistair Aitchison



Starter/Marks.
-
9 officials  -  Dave Biggin



TimeK/PhotoF
-
6 officials – Mike Forrest

Joyce Gordon at Carnegie laid out the respective rooms for the workshops but I have altered this and plan to have a meeting with her when she returns to work prior to a spell in hospital.

10. Facilities (Report from Liz Wilder)
Pitreavie – problems and solutions still being dealt with
Grangemouth – upgrading continuing
Craigswood – cage repair.

Emirates – siting of the Call Room still a major headache.  Alasdhair proposes to talk to Jonathon and will again press for the use of the store as, by far, the best option.  It was suggested that the only other site would be the old shop, but we know that Jonathan had concerns about the volume of people moving about at this location in front of Reception – we would want to use this as a reason to use the store instead.

***Wishaw – Rob asked the status – Liz confirmed that the cage is closed,  no steeplechase and everything in very poor condition and at present should not be used for competition.

11.Health & Safety Report
A couple of very rare incidents prompted Margaret Ann to add this reminder.

We are very proud of our volunteers, individuals who bring commitment, reliability, a liking for people, a respect for fairness and impartiality. 

 In turn volunteering can bring benefits to the individual, including a feeling of being a part of something good. For this to happen there has to be mutual respect for all those involved in the event. 

Recently there have been a couple of incidents involving officials which have caused concern. We all have bad days but there is no excuse for behaving badly. These bad behaviours have a negative impact on teams and can cause long lasting damage.  No official should feel upset by the actions of another official at a meeting as individuals’ health and well-being are linked to their experience as a volunteer.

It is important that all officials feel valued for all they do and fostering good working relationships between disciplines ensures that everyone is treated fairly. Working well can impact positivity and the achievement of goals is best served by the active participation of all team members.

 Variety is the spice of life which is something to be treasured, teams benefit from the richness of ideas as lots of perspectives solve problems. By mutual respect we will ensure the contribution of each individual is valued. 

** The issues, which prompted this inclusion, have been addressed in consultation with Mark Munro and the Commission.

12 Track & Field Representative’s Report. 
Kenny delivered thanks for a job well done by all officials involved in this year’s summer meetings and a hope that the indoor season will again be supported by officials.
13. Road Running & Cross Country. 
Marjory circulated a list of all the proposed dates for RR and CC events.  
08/10/16.    District Relays
                  East. Livingston.  North. Edderton.  West. Kilmalcolm.
15/10/16.    East district league.  Stirling,
22/10/16.    National Relay Champs. Cumbernauld 
30/10/16.    Lass wade open Races.  Gore glen
05/11/16.    National short course Champs.  Renfrew .
19/11/16.    East district league.   Alloa.
03/12/16.    District Championships.
                    East. Aberdeen. North. Inverness.  West. Ayr.
07/01/17.    Inter district champs. Holyrood park. Edinburgh
14/01/17.    East district league. Broxburn.
28/01/17.    National Masters champs.  Dundee.
25/02/17.    National XC Champs.  Falkirk.
AOCB.
***Alistair Aitchison

Report Writing 

 I have serious concerns about the standard of report writing within the track team. Not sure how other disciplines are placed.  
Alistair has received Reports which he was unable to use as they contained no relevant information.  There are less and less people able or willing to undertake the task of Report writing.

**It was suggested that directing people to the specific Report Writing workshop at the Conference may be a starting point.  It was agreed that this is an area which probably needs direct training.  Exemplars were suggested, but some felt these lead to direct copying and may not advance the situation – but guidance is certainly needed.

***Joyce Rammell

Field professionalism could be brought back up to the high standards achieved at Commonwealth Games for our Championships.  Field Assessors have been aware that there is a marked difference in the appearance of events when those involved are not hovering in groups and chatting during events.  It was pointed out that perhaps a more uniformed approach to Field Duties would help, where everyone knows their ‘place’.  The Toolkit on the website should be useful here.  The Conference, once again, was identified as an opportunity to talk to officials on this subject.
**Dave brought up the need for an update in Blue Card Protocol. (This is a work in progress)

 – some of us attending the Tutor Training were aware that ,while Scotland may well be ahead in many areas, our procedures may not be included in ‘uniformed’ UK Training Scheme

NEXT COMMISSION MEETING –

***Proposed Next Commission Meeting – Wednesday 9th November
Proposed Date/Venue for Allocations Meting – Wednesday 2nd November (The Gyle – Edinburgh)
Brenda Stephen (September 2016)


